REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 18th July, 2011
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro





Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker
Mrs A Lovett


Mrs J Taylor
Mrs N Dalton

In attendance:  Mrs J M Walker (Clerk to the Parish Council)

The meeting was also attended by Borough Cllr Mr R Adair and seven members of the Public.
1.
Apologies were received from County Cllr Mrs L Sykes
2.
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting held on Monday 16th May 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr D Bunker. 
3.
Chairman’s Review

Highways

On 14th June a village walkabout with Cllr D Walker, Cllr R Beeby, County Cllr Mrs L Sykes and Cllr R Jackson, Cabinet member for NCC Highways took place.  The following issues were taken up.
(a)
Siding up the grass bank along the Wymeswold Road to gain maximum pavement width.  This has been put forward for works out of the community budget.

(b)
Speeding vehicles leading out of the village up the Wymeswold Road and the suggestion for an Interactive speed sign.  Normally interactive signs are installed on entrances to villages and not on the exits.  There would be concern as to where such a sign would be placed.
(c)
Vehicles cutting the corner at the White Lion Pub and the need for bollards as a deterrent.  Reflective flexi posts will continue to be fixed but nothing stronger is acceptable.

(d)
Vehicles using the footpath as extra carriageway width at the traffic lights on a left turning with two near misses to pedestrians.  As the pavement at this site is narrow a bollard would be too difficult to install and would further restrict the width of the footpath for mobility scooters.  A way forward is unclear for this issue.
(e)
Condition of footpath along the A60 to county boundary.  There is nothing planned for this year but it will be assessed for next year.

(f)
Condition of footpath along the A60 to Costock.  Again, nothing is planned for this year but it will be assessed for next year.

(g)
Status of NCC Highway traffic census to determine differences in flows between now and completed duelled A46.  Traffic counters are in place on both the A60 and the A6006 to determine traffic volumes but it will not be possible to have an accurate assessment until the A46 has been completed when the results of these surveys will then establish if intervention measures need to be taken on these roads.
Joint Meeting of Wolds Villages, 14th June, held at Wymeswold

The issues of common interest such as increase in traffic flows on the A6006 after the A46 duelling

and also the Stanford Hall Planning proposals were discussed.  Charnwood Borough Council

indicated that they were keeping a watch on these issues.

Notts CC – Proposed 7.5T Environmental Weight Limits
Scott Wilson Ltd, acting as external consultants to NCC, have now confirmed that Wysall Lane will be

included for weight restriction 7.5 tons.
British Gypsum Marblaegis Mine

A visit by Councillors is pending and we should have dates for a visit this week.

Chestnut Tree – Village Green

A further letter has been sent to Notts CC, together with a copy letter from Brian Crump.  Because of

the lack of progress we have involved County Cllr Mrs L Sykes.

Planning Application Documents

A change in service has been introduced by Rushcliffe Borough Council and it will now be possible to

view the Case Officer’s notes online as part of the application process.
4.
Open Discussion Time

Discussion was only concerned with the planning applications from Stanford Hall.  It was confirmed that there was involvement with the surrounding villages though the Borough Cllr said he had not received representations from Stanford Parish itself and only a little from Costock and East Leake had complained about the noise.  It is the Festivals that are the problem and noise issues vary in the villages according to the direction of the wind.  It was confirmed that each aspect of the applications is discussed jointly by representatives from the various interested parties including the licensing and traffic elements.  The Borough Cllr strongly emphasised that there is nothing more forceful than letters from individuals and that we should promote this.  It was felt that it was up to the Parish Council to highlight the process to respond.  Concerning the Car Boot Sales there is no doubt that these have been held and permission requested in retrospect.  Finally the Chairman spoke about a previous application when there had been a road change considered at the entrance to Stanford Hall but this does not appear to be going ahead.
5.
Planning Issues
(a)
British Gypsum Ltd (BPB), Marblaegis Mine, East Leake.  An extension to the existing Marblaegis Mine of around 118 hectares for the underground extraction of gypsum.

Both Cllr Mrs J Taylor and Cllr J Santoro declared an interest in this application and refrained from the discussions.  It was acknowledged that this Company was a successful business providing jobs in the area and that there had been no problems.  It was agreed to support them and for a response of no objection to be forwarded to RBC. 

(b)
Stanford Hall Estate Ltd., Stanford Hall, Melton Road, Stanford-on-Soar, Leics.  LE12 5QW.


(i)
11/00691/COU  Use of estate for car boot sale markets.
Unfortunately we had no idea of how successful these had been and the regularity of events plus the traffic issues would cause a downturn in the quality of life for our villages.  All Councillors were against the application with concerns about Highways issues plus the fact that these car boot sales have been happening for some weeks now without permission.  It was agreed to send a reply to object with the above observations.


(ii)
11/00692/FUL  Use of estate for temporary festival events (maximum 6 per year).
It was felt that all these events would be held during the summer months as they would not attract people in the winter.  The noise readings for the two recent music events held at weekends had recorded too high levels of decibels at certain times.  There was no doubt that police resources that would normally be used in our area could be taken away and it would reduce local resources.  The events would not benefit the local community in terms of jobs and there was concern about the possible use of nearby farmer’s fields to cope with the car parking.  All Councillors were against the application and it was agreed to send a response objecting to the application with observations as above.

(iii)
11/00693/FUL  Use of hall and estate or wedding/conference events.
The Chairman referred to the conducted tour that had recently taken place at the invitation of Mr Whyte to see the changes to the premises so far. The number of guests was to be limited to 200 for weddings and up to 400 for conferences but there could be the use of marquees that may well be left in situ for up to one week after event.  All Councillors agreed to support this application with the observation that if marquees appear there should be temporary structure notices in place.  A response of no objection was recorded with observations.



(c)
Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  Request for non compliance of conditions 15 and 16 of planning permission 8/10/00190/CMA to reduce the frequency of sand and gravel campaign at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry.

In order to understand this application the Chairman explained that he had asked for clarification of this application concerning Conditions 15 and 16.  Condition 15 referred to the fact that Cemex would like to reduce the number of monitoring visits – we have had no complaints from a local point of view – and Condition 16 related to the method of digging.  It was agreed to support them and a response of no objection was recorded.
6.
Finance and Audit

Audit Commission

(a)
The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st April to 31st June 2011 was tabled to Councillors. 
(b)
Report from Internal Auditor for the year 20010/2011
This was read out and accepted by the Councillors
(c)
Payment of Cheques




(i)
Chq. 478 for £449.00 paid to Mrs A Lovett for Satellite Laptop for VH. 




(ii)
Chq. 479 for £169.00 paid to Mrs J Schober for Sony Blu-ray Player for VH.



             (iii)        Chq. 480 for £277.26 paid to Greenbarnes Ltd for posts for relocation of main village



                          notice board.



             (iv)        Chq. 481 for £16.45 paid to Mrs N Dalton for renewal of domain name at Freeola for



                          Website for two years.



             (v)        Chq. 482 for £10.80 paid to Mrs N Dalton for quarterly charges to Freeola for Website.
7.

The Queen’s 2012 Diamond Jubilee



There is to be village celebration and we are awaiting a document from the event team at Rushcliffe



Borough Council.  Cllr R Beeby suggested that information should go on the back of the next agenda



to alert residents perhaps giving the date of the celebration as it will affect Rempstone Village.
8.

Councillor J Santoro


  (i)

Neighbourhood Watch






Only one crime had been committed in Rempstone in June on School Lane when items were stolen otherwise crime has dropped in the area.  Cost cutting will cause some serious changes and East Leake, Bingham and Radcliffe Police Stations will close in the next two years when instead the Police will be looking for private houses to accommodate a local bobby.  It is intended that front line services will stay the same.  The Neighbourhood Watch contribution to the community will be needed more than ever and anyone who felt they would like to become a co-ordinator should contact Cllr J Santoro.


(ii)

East Leake Health Centre 



There is nothing further to report because of the cuts so the Committee are not meeting up again until September.  Every household will have received a letter from the PCT and should respond.  In the interim they are going ahead with the extension at the East Leake surgery.

9.
Correspondence
(a)
The Chairman referred to a further planning application just received from The Old Rectory concerning a vehicular access on to the A60.  A site meeting was arranged for Saturday morning 23rd July at 10.00 am and for Councillors to meet up at The Cottage.  The Clerk would be in touch with Mrs Fletcher-Wilson.

(b)
The Clerk referred to a letter from RCAN concerning the digital switchover in August. It requested everyone to be alert to anyone in isolation or aged who would not perhaps be aware of this change.  The Clerk to let Cllr N Dalton have a copy for the website.

10.
Any Other Business (from Councillors)
(a)
There was renewed concern about the chestnut tree and assurance was given that this is being dealt with.  The access road is a Highway road and is in need of repair.
(b)
A resident expressed a wish to paint the bus shelter and the seat nearby but was asked to wait for a response from RBC before doing anything about this.
(c)
There was also concern about the notice board near the bus stop that is damaged.
11.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 12th September 2011 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.17 pm.
Signed: ____________________________
Date: ______________________________

